TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 13th June 2013 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 

PRESENT:  Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, Jane Brock, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Ann Loader, Mike Perrott, Pam Trenchard, Roger Triggol and Mike Woodey.
In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk)
58/13
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllr Matthew Bracey and  Lyndon Watkins (North Somerset Council)
59/13
MINUTES of the meeting held on 9th May 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record.
60/13
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 

(a)  
Website  

The Clerk reported that the village website was now in Wordpress and Mark Crocker had offered to instruct the Clerk on how to up-date the Council’s page.  It was agreed that Cllrs Alan Hooley and Ann Loader should also attend as back-up.  


(b)
Insurance


The Clerk had investigated alternative insurance cover and achieved cover in the sum of £299.35 with Came & Co Parish Council Insurance: this reflected a significant reduction in the premium.  The policy included additional benefits such as motor insurance for councillors and clerk on parish business, covering no claims discount and excess. 
61/13
HIGHWAY MATTERS
(a)
Traffic speed, Jacklands 
Nothing further to report.

(b)
Summerhouse

Nothing further to report.

(c)
B3130 highway improvements


The Clerk had been informed that improvements were planned at the junction of the B3130 and Church Lane (the ‘bonsai corner’) including drainage works and resurfacing.  It was also proposed to move the road edgeline back into Church Lane and possibly add a narrow central hatch area to slow vehicles on the radius.

It was noted that repairs to sunken gullies were taking place on the B3130 throughout the village.  The Clerk was asked to enquire about gullies and utility covers on Tickenham Hill and a sunken cover opposite the end of Orchard Avenue.
(d)
Incidents

No incidents were reported.

(e) Signage

The Clerk was asked to request the reinstatement of the Clevedon/Nailsea sign on the wall at the junction of the B3128 and the B3130 (Stone Edge Batch)

62/13
PLANNING MATTERS

(a)
New applications:


13/P/0786/F: 98 Clevedon Road: Extensions and alterations to existing 
house.  No objections were raised.

13/P/0816/F:  25 Clevedon Road:  Two-storey front extension, single-storey side extension, extensions to front dormers and open porch to side.  Cllr Bruce Ralfs declared a non-pecuniary interest.  No objections were raised.

13/P/0950/F:  Mill Cottage, 230 Clevedon Road:  Replacement of store and change of use from agriculture to agriculture/equestrian.  No objections were raised.

13/P/0977/F:  Land between 92 & 98 Clevedon Road: Erection of two chalet bungalows with garages.  During consideration of this application concerns were expressed as to the adequacy of the access to the site and the loss of gaps in a ribbon development.  Cllrs Jane Brock and Roger Triggol dissented. The Clerk was asked to write to the planning authority expressing the concerns.  

(b) 
Up-dates:

Landside, Stone Edge Batch:  The following were noted:
Withdrawal of appeal regarding residential caravan.
Appeal against Enforcement Notice 1 regarding breach of planning control, i.e. change of use from agriculture to mixed agriculture and two caravans for residential use. 

Appeal against Enforcement Notice 2 regarding breach of planning control, i.e. change of use from agriculture to mixed agriculture, stationing and storage of caravans.  

The Council would comment on the two current Appeals when the submission dates were known.

13/P/0423/TPO:  Tanglewood, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Treeworks.  Approved 


13/P/0467.F: Hidden Coombe, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Alterations.  Approved
13/P/0624/F: 83 Clevedon Road: Two storey detached granny annexe with three garages under.  Approved with conditions concerning residency.  The Clerk was asked to enquire why the Council’s comment had not appeared on the NSC website.
63/13
VILLAGE FIELD 


(a)  Maintenance (southern boundary)


The Clerk was awaiting a response from Tickenham Landscapes.

(b) Order for works
The order for drainage and levelling works had been placed in the name of the Parish Council.  Cllr Trenchard was concerned that the company (W T & R J Jones) had been selected by the Field Management Committee rather than the Council.  Cllr Hooley assured the Council that appropriate research had been carried out and the company had been recommended by local organisations for whom they had undertaken similar work.
64/13
NOTICE BOARDS
Signscape had apologised for not removing the notice board by the school for refurbishment and an assurance had been given that this would be dealt with shortly.
65/13
FINANCIAL MATTERS
(a)   The following were approved for payment


Clerk’s salary  May 
£173.05


Clerk’s expenses  May
£9.95


HMRC  May
£43.20


A J Clark  (notice boards)
£420.00



Tickenham Landscapes (field strimming)
£75.00



CPRE (subscription)
£29.00



Came & Co (insurance)
£299.35


North Somerset Council (dog bin, April & May)
£19.20 
(b) Annual Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2013 and Annual Return

The accounts for the year ended 31st March 2013 had been inspected and approved by the internal examiner and had been previously circulated.  It was agreed that the accounts as presented be received and approved.  

The Clerk was asked to provide a separate statement with regard to the Jean Burrows Fund as at 31st March 2013.  


The Chairman was authorised to sign on the Council’s behalf the Annual Return to be made to the external auditors.  This included extractions from the accounts and approval of the Statement of Assurance.
66/13
NATIONAL GRID

The Clerk had received notice that National Grid had produced a draft Statement of Community Consultation, with a response date of 25th June.  The Parish Council was invited to respond but it was agreed to wait until the final SOCC was published in the autumn.  In any event the draft would be discussed at the meeting of the Hinkley C Connection Group on 19th June at which local parish councils would be represented 
67/13
JEAN BURROWS’ FUND

The Clerk had received a request from the Village Hall for payment of the approved grant (£4,000)  The payment would be made as soon as it was confirmed that funds had been transferred to the designated account.  


No further information was available regarding the Tickenham violets project.



A quotation of £2,340 had been received from AED Locators for the HeartSine Public Access Defibrillator: this was the model which required weekly monitoring.   The price for the very new self-monitoring model was currently being assessed but was thought to be nearer £3,000, plus an annual charge of approximately £300. A decision was deferred to the July meeting when a firm price for the self monitoring model would be available.

68/13
BOUNDARY COMMISSION REVIEW

The Chairman reported that as part of the Boundary Commission Review the number of representatives from Clevedon Town Council on NSC was likely to reduced by one.  To compensate for this and maintain their existing number, Clevedon TC proposed to incorporate four neighbouring villages, including Tickenham,  into their ward.  After consultation with the Chairman the Clerk had written to Cllr Nigel Ashton saying that Tickenham had no wish to be subsumed into Clevedon ward, thereby losing the voice of the rural community.

69/13
TOWN & PARISH COUNCILS WORKSHOP

One of the items at the last workshop was ‘paperless working’ which, for planning applications, would be introduced for all councils from March 2014.  An officer from NSC would instruct the Clerk in downloading the applications which would then be shown on screen at Council meetings.  Cllr John Banks volunteered to attend the training session with the Clerk.
70/13
VILLAGE MARKET

At the recent village market a car boot sale had been held in the front car park: this had resulted in chaos with cars coming and going and parked in the road for some distance.  Whilst not wishing to appear negative, councillors agreed that the organisers should give serious consideration to whether a car boot sale was possible given the space available.  An alternative might be to hold it in the rear car park and Cllr Perrott suggested that some cars could use the school car park.
71/13
MONKEY BRIDGE

Cllr Hooley was finalising wording for the plaque, which it was hoped to present to Stewart Plant after the parish walk on 25th June.  It was agreed that an appropriate article should be placed in the village magazine.

72/13
TRAFFIC COUNT

It was noted that the cables across the B3130 indicated a traffic count and speed monitor.

73/13
STREET SIGNS

Cllr Jane Brock noted the proliferation of signs appearing throughout the village on telegraph poles etc.  The Clerk was asked to write to NSC asking for their removal.

74/13
CORRESPONDENCE

The following was noted:

North Somerset Council:


North Area Committee agenda



Central Area Committee agenda



Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning document – consultation



Parish Voice dates


Avon & Somerset Police policing plan

Tickenham School newsletters
75/13
DATES OF MEETINGS 2013  

11th July


10th October

[8th August if required]
14th November

12th September


12th December
